
ENGAGEMENT FEEDBACK SUMMARY: Site Alteration By-law 

Summary 

The engagement process to seek public feedback on the Draft Site Alteration By-law included two 

components, an in-person public Open House held on Thursday, Sept. 28 from 7 to 9 p.m. at the Maple 

Community Centre (10190 Keel St.) and an online survey.  

Attendance at the Open House was light, with two people stopping by to engage with the display 

boards and staff team. There was interest in the newby-law and questions related to what site alteration 

is and why the new by-law is being proposed. One person signed up to receive email updates from the 

City. The display boards shared at the Open House are included as Attachment 1. 

The online option for participation received more interest, with 33 participants sharing their thoughts 

from Sept. 13 and October 15, 2023 (32 days). The survey asked eight questions and was hosted on 

Survey Monkey. Links to the survey were made available to the community through a pamphlet 

(included as Attachment 2) distributed by the City of Vaughan in residential areas that had previously 

expressed interest in site alteration issues. The survey was also promoted through social media, a 

public service announcement, City and councillor eNewsletters, roadside signs, community centre 

televisions and direct emails from City staff. Quantitative and qualitative responses to the online survey 

are provided in this report.  
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All participants were asked the first three digits of their postal codes. The highest number of 
participants, nine each, said L0J and L6A; six participants said L4J, five participants said L4H, and 
three participants said L4L.  
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Twenty of the 33 participants answered this question, with a summary of the feedback provided below.  

• Ensure that the public understands what’s included in the by-law. The by-law needs to be 

written so that residents and businesses better understand the DOs and DONTs included in the by-

law. Suggestions included simplifying the language of the by-law and making instructional videos 

available online.   

• Ensure early planning and stronger enforcement. The amendments in the by-law are useful only 

if enforced properly. A participant suggested: a) enforcing through by-law officers and/or regional 

police force; b) ensuring that trucks over the weight limit are not able to use secondary roads; c) 

cutting of hydro connections to sites that are in violation of the designated land use; d) removing 

culverts used by trucks to bring in or remove fill from these sites. There were also concerns that 

monetary fines are not enough and fines should include revoking building permits as well.  

• Ensure that development is not hindered due to this by-law. There was a concern that too 

much overhead and regulations might hinder building affordable housing. There was a suggestion 

to ensure the by-law is reasonable in what it requires from the developer, and easy to comply with.  

• Ensure that greenspaces are preserved. Suggestions included stopping construction and 

aggregate companies from existing in greenspaces and agricultural areas. There was also a 

suggestion to ensure there is support and retention for healthy soil. A participant also said it should 

be ensured that the changes do not lead to flooding.  

• Fill should be tested for contamination and be approved before use. There should also be 

higher penalties for contaminated fill.  

• Monetary fines are not enough, consider including fines like revoking business permits. 

There were concerns that the fines, including the Administrative Monetary Penalties are inadequate 

may be considered cost of doing business by some offenders, and suggestions that there should be 

special compounding fines for repeat offenders.  

• Participants expressed concerns about container trucks, near greenspaces and wetlands. 

They said the trucks make the traffic unsafe, specially in residential areas, and harm the properties 

and wildlife.  

Language-specific refinement suggestions included:  

• Consider adding a reference in the by-law that acknowledges that the alteration of any particular 

site has the potential to also impact adjacent sites, especially natural features and tree canopies. 

For example, the existing statement in the draft by-law reads “recognize a landowner’s right to alter 

land to prepare it for development”, which does not prompt developers to consider impacts on 

adjacent sites. A participant said grade and natural features should be carefully assessed, 

monitored and restricted.  
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• A participants had concerns about the definition of the term “development” under section 2.0, the 

participant said the term “paved storage areas” in this definition may be used as a loophole by 

offenders to evade compliance. For example, reference to “paved” could mean that the by-law 

would then permit the storage of heavy equipment and shipping containers on unpaved areas (such 

as gravel fill) on recently altered land.  

 

Some suggestions for Section 5.0 Exemptions, included:  

• City should be held to the same standards.  

• Land not designated under the Aggregate Resources Act must not be exempt. 

• Waste disposal sites must not be exempt, since there is a high rick of toxic run off.  

• Need for clarity on why there is an agricultural exemption. 

 

Participant questions included:  

• Will the Ministry of Environment be involved? Who are the professional experts and engineers that 

will oversee and enforce this? 

• How is Vaughan protected from site alteration on activities next door and outside of Vaughan 

jurisdiction? Participant noted the significant site alteration on Diana Drive, King City next to 

Highway 27.  

• Are fines mentioned in section 9.0 one-time fines?  

 

Additionally, there was also a concern about this by-law being abused by the City to impact or impeded 

the residents’ ability to garden or farm.  
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19 of the 33 respondents answered this question. The detailed feedback is below:  

• Need for stronger enforcement policies. Participants said there should be higher penalties and 

deterrents like revocation of building permits for those that don’t follow the by-law. Suggestions 

included having systems to identify and stop illegal activities in initial stages and charging the 

developers for cost of removing culverts.  

• Ensure and confirm that the public understands what the by-law means. The by-law should 

clarify what the proposed key changes mean in practice. There was also a suggestion to establish 

metrics to measure and confirm that residents and businesses understand the by-law.  

• Create a process to check that sites are cleaned after the development is wrapped up. Debris 

left over after a development is over can be a hazard and may block traffic or emergency lanes. 

After every construction project, the City should do a drive-by and check that sites are cleaned.  

• Create safe dumping grounds, where the soil and other environmental items cleared from 

development sites can be delivered and processed by appropriate environmental organizations.  

• Review and compare the draft Site Alteration By-law with similar by-laws from neighbouring 

municipalities, and ensure all aspects covered by these by-laws are considered in the amended 

by-law for Vaughan.  

 

Other feedback included:  

• Need to implement the by-law quickly to ensure illegal activity is stopped soon.  

• Consider properties on Vaughan boundaries that are negatively impacting Vaughan.  

• Take traffic into consideration – including industrial traffic going through residential areas.  

• Keep greenspaces intact and preserve the beauty of the city.  

• Ensure a responsible approach to development especially in residential areas.  

• Ensure there are clear exemptions in place for farming, and protect people’s ability to garden/farm 

on their property.  

• Need for clarity on whether soil and fill samples will be tested and who will be responsible for 

determining the impact of drainage and grading.  
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